MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 27, 2013
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, Vice-President, Steubenville 

Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township 
    Township 






Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary, R-Toronto


John Danko, Knox Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County


Larry Zelek, R-Mt. Pleasant Township    
Michael Paprocki, R-Jefferson County      

Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Mayor Jim Horton, R-Adena   



Danny Householder, R-Saline Township
Edwin Willison, R-Amsterdam 



Donald Wilson, A-Saline Township
Mayor Scott Rowan, R-Bergholz          


Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township         
Rich Brownlee, R-Bloomingdale



William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
Mayor Michele Duleskey, R-Dillonvale

 
Frank Litva, R-Warren Township 
Brad Kurtz, A-Dillonvale




Dr. Brian Wilson, R-Wayne Township     
Mayor Frank Martin, R-Empire



Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township
Ken Stanley, R-Irondale          




Mayor Ronald DiCarlo, R-Mingo Junction        

GUESTS
Mayor Charles Banannio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Gregory Nemeth, Port Authority

Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



Jay Zatta, Port Authority
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Mark Teramana, Port Authority
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Kim Cline DeLuca, Port Authority
Mayor Ted Boyd, R-Smithfield           


Donna Hrezo, Port Authority
Terri Barath, A-Smithfield             



Ed Florak, Port Authority
Jon Sperry, R-Stratton
George Beard, R-Tiltonsville



STAFF
Matt Parise, R-Wintersville




Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director
Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville




Richard Fender, Planner
Danny DiCenzo, A-Yorkville



Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant
Chris Rawlings, R-Brush Creek Township

OPENING OF MEETING:





Vice President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance at which time the commission was asked to remember Kristopher Klubert who is the son of Commission member Valerie Klubert and was murdered while serving our country.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Fabian called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 

MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 27, 2013 MEETING








A motion was made by Mr. Jordan to accept the minutes of the February 27, 2013 meeting; seconded by Mr. DiCarlo; motion passed unanimously. 
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COMMUNICATIONS
Vice President Fabian announced the public records training classes will be held on June 18, 2013 starting at 10:00 a.m. at the Eastern Gateway Community College.  The registration  is not available yet and as soon as it comes available Mr. Fabian will send out a letter to all the communities and elected officials so they can register.
Vice President Fabian also announced the villages of Mt. Pleasant, Dillonvale, Smithfield, Bloomingdale, Bergholz, and the townships of Smithfield and Brush Creek had all signed up for the Heritage Trail Morgan Trail signs and they have all been completed and installed by the county engineer’s office.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

Attorney General – Moving Ohio Forward Grant (Demolition) – On March 7th the Commissioners awarded 12 out of the 28 demolitions.  We will put together another group of demolitions by mid or end of April and then following  an analysis of the budget will be made.

The Ohio Neighborhood Stabilization – All scheduled demolitions are completed.  We are in the process of finalizing the budget and closing out the program.  We were able to secure an additional $3,992.64 in administration dollars for RPC.            
USEPA Grant – This million dollar grant will be closed out at the end of this month.  We will have an additional 90 days to close out the paper work but will not be allowed to spend monies.  As you were informed RPC has applied for another USEPA grant ($600,000).  Hopefully we will hear good news sometime in May. We continue to work with the state on the Yorkville Clean Ohio application.
Water and Sewer (Pottery Addition and Adena) The Pottery Addition project is complete except for the tap ins.  They have used the $500,000.00 portion of the construction monies however, originally we used $25,215.40 of LMI dollars and since then we had 4 more residents to assist with one pending.  As previously reported we will be administrating the CDBG funding for the Adena’s Sanitary Sewer
project.  The environmental review has been completed by our office.  We have reviewed the bid document and the opening is scheduled for April 4th in Adena.  Both the Director and Betty Lou will be attending this meeting.

Land Use Plan – We continue to move forward with this important plan.  Rich has been busy in compiling information and maps for Ben Kenny.  We have held two core group meetings to review chapters and receive input.  The cooperation has been outstanding.  We hope in June to review the Public Facilities and Housing chapters and then in July the Economic Development and Land Use chapters.  All final revisions should be done by the end of August.  We have not yet scheduled an update meeting with the Commissioners.

2012 CDBG – This grant is for $227,000.00 and once again the state is asking us to use $25,928.00 of the RLF monies.  The total of the grant will be $252,928.00.  Our targeted areas are:  Adena, Rayland, and Richmond and each should receive about $46,000.00.  Once again we will have Fair Housing at $6,000.00 and home repairs about $74,951.00.00.  Home repair application deadline was March 22nd and we received around 23 applications.  The review committee will meet sometime the beginning of April.  The engineering deadline for RFQ’s was March 15th and staff has scored them.  The Director will be conducting interviews and budget within the next couple of days.  On Thursday, April 11, the state has scheduled A FY2013 Community Development application training.  The training will be held in Columbus at the ODOT facility.  Both the Director and Betty Lou will be attending this training.

2013 CDBG – Unfortunately the State has not given us an amount as of yet. The initial communities that expressed interest were the Village of Mingo, Saline and Wayne Townships.   We have also received additional projects from the Villages of Smithfield and Irondale and Steubenville Township. The Director also encouraged other communities if they are considering projects to submit them.  He  announced a review committee has been established to evaluate the projects.  The first public hearing was held on March 21st at 10:45 a.m. in the Commissioners Office. The second public hearing is scheduled for Thursday, May 23rd at 10:30 a.m. in the Commissioners Office. 
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Director Mucci also reminded everyone about the fliers which were available on the table inviting them to the Business Resource Network (BRN) meeting tomorrow evening, March 28, 2013 at the Eastern Gateway Community College at 2:00 p.m.

Director Mucci asked Mr. Paprocki to give an update from the report he gave earlier at the BHJ meeting.  Mr. Paprocki reported the first project down in the Rush Run area is underway.  There will be a second project which will be sold  in about 18 months down in the same area.  A little further up north of Brilliant will be the next project, a barrier wall.  Further north on S.R. 7 there will be several projects in the Mingo Junction area.  There will be a bridge replacement on S.R. 150 near Township Road 111.  There will be resurfacing on S.R. 150 as soon as the snow ends.  The Ohio River Bridge which goes from Wells Township to West Virginia, the environmental document still has not been signed off by West Virginia.  Tentatively the West Virginia Department of transportation is looking into selling about 125 million dollars in bonds to build the bridge and to date Ohio has committed about 3 million dollars to the project and there is about 16 million dollars which was set aside by the Transportation Bill through Senator Rockefeller to do some right of way and design work on this project.  They are still hoping this could be a real project coming down the line somewhere around 2015 to 2018. We have a couple projects in Steubenville which is the observation deck at the old remains of the old Ft. Steuben Bridge.  Brady Avenue and University are scheduled for sale sometime this summer along with John Scott Highway and Mall Drive in Steubenville.  Anyone who is aware of the park and ride lot on S.R. 213 and S.R. 7 they are getting ready to sale a project where they are going to build a new park and ride lot at the other corner.  After this is built the old ride and park will be rebuilt and expanded.  In Weirton at Harmon Creek interchange they are going to put in a park and ride lot there.  For those who drive thru Weirton on U.S. 22 from the Veterans Bridge out past the main street interchange they will be doing joint repairs sometime in the Spring.  The Colliers Way bridge will be expanded to three lanes hopefully sometime in the Spring this year as well.  
PLANNERS REPORT

As far as the USEPA coalition grant, the grant extension period ends this Friday.  By that time thirty eight (38) Brownfield plans and studies will have been completed.  This is about the number of studies that were anticipated to be completed when this grant was started about three years ago.

Last week the core land use group met to discuss the Transportation and Utilities Chapters of the land use plan.  Prior to that, the Demographics and Natural Features chapters were completed.  In the next month the Planner will be working with Mr. Kenny on the Public Facilities and Housing Chapters of the land use plan.

He has created community and area maps for the upcoming CDBG projects.

FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported in the Regional Planning account we have a tentative appropriation of $43,006.00 as of the end of February and the current disbursements were $26,262.30 which left a current balance of $16,743.70.  She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.

At this time Vice-President Fabian handed the floor over to the Port Authority.  Mr. Nemeth who is the Regional Planning Commissions appointment to the Port Authority spoke first.  He thought it would be a good opportunity to have the Port Authority attend the Planning Commission meeting and hear how all the villages and townships are working together with the Director and each other in order to make Regional Planning possible.  He said they are newly formed and there is a lot they need to learn and are going to learn.  They are also going to be on a fast track because economic development is something that the county and every county needs.  He then introduced Mr. Zatta who is the President of their board.  Mr. Zatta introduced their board which consisted of Mark Teramana who is the Vice Chairman 
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and who also chairs their public private relations committee, Dr. Ed Florak who is the Treasurer and he is also chairman of their finance committee, Mr. Greg Nemeth who is the chairman of their property development committee, Kim Cline DeLuca who is the business office manager of the Port Authority, and Donna Hrezo who is the real estate coordinator.  Mr. Zatta stated the Port Authority are basically taking over the economic activities which the former CIC and Progress Alliance once held.  They started the venture in August of last year and they are a nine (9) person board, four (4) members are appointed by the Board of County Commissioners; four (4) are appointed from the City of Steubenville; and one (1) is appointed from the Regional Planning Commission.  He mentioned the Board members who are: Gary Bates, Gary Cain, Rob D’Anniballe, Ed Florak, Greg Nemeth, Mark Teramana, Mike Thomas, Debbie Venci, and Jay Zatta.  He said they are located in a temporary place at the airport and they have a staff of two; Kim and Donna who will be talking about what they do at the Port Authority.  They have also taken over and the Commissioners have made them the designee as the managing organization for the Industrial Park, The next focus for the Port Authority is to hire an Economic Development Director.  Following that their next step will be fund raising.  The Port Authority is a political subdivision of the State of Ohio and they are eligible to receive tax deductable contributions.   He read their mission statement as well to the Commission.  Some of the things the Port Authority can do is issue bonds, issue notes, acquire property, conduient for property, a company can come and work through the Port Authority and offer sales tax exemption on all construction services, they have a prevailing wage exclusion, and they also have eminate domain.  They have a lot of power and they are learning how to use it throughout Jefferson County.

Mr. Zatta asked Mrs. DeLuca to give an update of some of the activities which are going on.  She said one of the projects which is just now starting is a company which is moving in and they have a support company which is coming in with them.  The main company will have 35-40 employees and the company which is working with them will have 35-40 employees.  They will be moving in the Toronto area.  They are also receiving a lot of interest in the river property.  The Port Authority has a tri-state area company which is looking to expand in Jefferson County and they want to move their operations from one of the states to our county.  They also have a current company in the area which is expanding as well.  A local transportation company is expanding.  There is a company which is looking at some land in the industrial park.  And there are several others which are looking to locate in Jefferson County.  They are working on two green projects.  One is with the oil and gas industry and the other is not oil and gas related.  They are working on a couple of state projects.  She told the Commission members they would like to know if anyone has any properties which are available and could be listed on their system.

Mrs. DeLuca then introduced Ms. Hrezo.  Ms. Hrezo explained they have a data base with available properties throughout the county.  This is one of the key tools they use when they are doing economic development work.  She explained she has spoken to the Planning Commission before about the data base so this may be a review for some and new for others.  She reminded everyone of how important a tool this database is.  When a new prospect calls or they are following up on a lead which they had from someone, they first find out what type of space someone needs and they go to the database and do a search and then send a list of potential properties to that prospect.  If anyone has any property in their community whether it is land, industrial space, or office, retail, anything like this, please let them know so it can be entered into the database.  They want to have all the communities in Jefferson County included.  They don’t narrow the searches down, they send all matches and sometimes they throw in some which my be creative thinking or thinking outside of the box.  Ms. Hrezo said they currently have over 400 properties in the database currently and about 340 are active, they represent land, retail, office, and warehouse space.  The state is also able to access their database and sometimes they get calls from the state stating they may be able to use such and such a property for a project they are working on.  They are also working on a new website and the properties will be linked to the website as well.  They are also linked to a country wide brokerage and when they update their website they call this brokerage and they add the listings to their website as well and this way brokerages all of the country can see the listings. The Port Authority is able to get a lot of coverage throughout the country through several 
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different frames.  Again she told anyone if they have any available land to please let them know.  

Mr. Zatta thanked everyone for having them and stated again they are at the airpark and they have the same phone number as Progress Alliance had and they would all be available after the meeting to answer any questions.

NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be April 24, 2013 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Parise to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Householder; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

